

The Impact of Minimum Wage Increases on Single Mothers

By Joseph J. Sabia University of Georgia August 2007

Employment Policies he Employment Policies Institute (EPI) is a nonprofit research organization dedicated to studying public policy issues surrounding employment growth. In particular, EPI research focuses on issues that affect entry-level employment. Among other issues, EPI research has quantified the impact of new labor costs on job creation, explored the connection between entry-level employment and welfare reform, and analyzed the demographic distribution of mandated benefits. EPI sponsors nonpartisan research that is conducted by independent economists at major universities around the country.

Joseph J. Sabia is an assistant professor of consumer economics in the Department of Housing and Consumer Economics, University of Georgia. He is a labor economist with research interests in applied public policy and economic demography. Dr. Sabia has published papers on minimum wages, welfare reform policies, and the effects of health decisions on human capital accumulation. He received his Ph.D. in Economics from Cornell University.

The Impact of Minimum Wage Increases on Single Mothers

By Joseph J. Sabia, University of Georgia

Table of Contents

Executive Summary
Introduction
Literature Review
Methodology
Dataset
Key Dependent Variables
Independent Variables
Results
Conclusions
References
Endnotes
Appendix

The Impact of Minimum Wage Increases on Single Mothers

Executive Summary

Advocates of federal and state minimum wage increases often cite poor single mothers as a target population for minimum wage protection. However, the empirical evidence shows that most minimum wage workers are neither single mothers nor poor. In fact, poor single mothers comprise less than 5 percent of all minimum wage workers, and almost 55 percent already earn wage rates greater than \$7.25 per hour, the new higher federal minimum wage rate. Thus, most single mothers are unlikely to be affected by minimum wage policies. However, the minimum wage may have important effects on a subset of single mothers: those that are lower-skilled and less-educated.

In this study, Dr. Joseph J. Sabia of the University of Georgia uses data from a pooled cross-section of unmarried mothers from the March 1990 to March 2005 Current Population Survey (CPS) to examine the effect of minimum wage increases on single mothers' employment, hours worked, weeks worked, wages, wage income, welfare receipt, and poverty. As expected, the author finds that more highly educated single mothers—those with some post-high school education—are not affected by minimum wage increases because their skills command a wage premium higher than state or federal minimum wage levels. However, less-educated single mothers, who are more likely to earn lower wages than their higherskilled counterparts, are adversely affected by mandated wage policies.

While minimum wage increases do raise the wage rates of employed less-educated single mothers, the evidence consistently shows that there are adverse employment and hours effects that undermine these wage gains. For single mothers without a high school diploma, a 10 percent increase in the minimum wage is associated with a 6.0 percent reduction in employment, an 8.5 percent reduction in steady work (1,040 annual hours), and a 14.5 percent reduction in full-time work (1,820 annual hours).

Additionally, a 10 percent increase in the minimum wage leads to a 7.9 percent reduction in usual weekly hours worked, an 8.3 percent reduction in annual weeks worked, and a 9.9 percent reduction in annual hours worked for single mothers without a high school diploma. In sum, despite increased wage rates among single mothers who keep their jobs, the reduction in employment and hours causes an 8.8 percent reduction in net income. When combined with slightly more educated single mothers (those with a high school diploma), the results are only slightly less severe. For example, a 10 percent increase in the minimum wage is associated with a 2.9 percent reduction in employment for single mothers with a high school degree or less.

The author also finds that minimum wage hikes have no significant impact (either positive or negative) on the poverty rates of single mothers of any education level. Additionally, higher minimum wages appear to actually increase the amount of welfare use by single mothers. For less-educated single mothers, a 10 percent increase in the minimum wage is associated with an approximately 8 percent increase in welfare receipt. While this effect is imprecisely estimated and bears further examination, it is consistent with earlier research.

In contrast, a far more effective pro-work strategy would be to expand the federal Earned Income Tax Credit (EITC) and/or its state supplements. The author finds that a 10 percent increase in the state EITC refundable credit is associated with a 1.0 to 1.5 percent increase in employment for single mothers, while simultaneously increasing hours and weeks worked as well. Most working poor households—especially single mother and African American households—would benefit from the EITC, while only a small minority would gain from a minimum wage hike. And because EITC costs are not borne by employers, there will be no reduction in demand for low-skilled workers, as is the case with a minimum wage increase.

Taken together, the 1990s and early 2000s saw important economic changes for single mothers. Employment rates, work hours, and wage income rose, while poverty rates and welfare use declined. The evidence presented in this study suggests that while pro-work welfare reforms, a growing macro-economy, and expansions in the Earned Income Tax Credit program may have each played a role in these positive economic trends, increases in the minimum wage did not. Rather, this study finds that minimum wage increases reduced less-educated single mothers' employment, hours worked, and wage income, while failing to alleviate poverty. The results of this study should serve as a caution to policymakers who view minimum wage hikes as a way to help single mothers.

> —Jill Jenkins Chief Economist

The Impact of Minimum Wage Increases on Single Mothers*

By Joseph J. Sabia, University of Georgia

Introduction

Policymakers advocating federal and state minimum wage increases often cite single mothers as an important target population for minimum wage protection. In a July 2006 press release, Senator Hillary Rodham Clinton argued:

> "It is unacceptable that Americans working full time are living in poverty. Every day the minimum wage is not increased, it continues to lose value and working families fall further behind. It is past time to stand up for working families and raise the minimum wage...A single mother with two children who works 40 hours a week, 52 weeks a year earns just \$10,700 per year – almost \$6,000 below the federal poverty line for a family of three." (Clinton, 2006)

One of the leading proponents of a federal minimum wage increase, Senator John F. Kerry (D-MA), made similar comments during his 2004 presidential campaign,¹ as did Senator Edward M. Kennedy in 2005:

"[T]he jobs available to women leaving welfare are often minimum wage jobs, and it is difficult, if not impossible, for them to meet the needs of their families and raise their children. Daily life is often harsh for low-income working mothers in all parts of the country, whether or not they have been on welfare. For them, survival is the daily goal. If they work hard enough and their working hours are long enough, they can make ends meet - but only barely....We must stop asking these families to do it all alone. They are working too many hours for too little pay, without access to the support they need to make ends meet and improve the quality of their lives. One of the most important steps we can take is to guarantee a fair minimum wage." (Kennedy, 2005)

While the political rhetoric surrounding minimum wage hikes often centers on single mothers, the empirical evidence suggests that most minimum wage workers are neither single mothers nor poor. Less than 5 percent of minimum wage workers are poor single mothers (Burkhauser and Sabia, 2007). Moreover, among poor single mothers, almost 55 percent already earn wage rates greater than \$7.25 per hour and would not directly benefit from the current federal minimum wage proposal.² As Burkhauser and Sabia (2007) show, most beneficiaries of a federal increase are second or third earners in households with incomes that are greater than two or three times the federal poverty line.

Despite the evidence that a small minority of poor single mothers are helped by minimum wage increases, the political rhetoric surrounding wage hikes continues to center on the policy goal of helping single mothers to escape poverty, particularly since the passage of the Personal Responsibility and Work Opportunity Reconciliation Act (PRWORA) of 1996, which provided strong incentives for single mothers to increase labor supply and leave (or remain off of) the welfare rolls. The purpose of the current study will be to examine the employment, hours, and income effects of minimum wage increases on low-skilled single mothers.

Using data from a pooled cross-section of unmarried mothers from the March 1990 to March 2005 Current Population Survey (CPS), this study examines the effect of minimum wage increases on single mothers' employment, hours worked, weeks worked, wages, wage income, welfare receipt, and poverty. The evidence consistently shows that single mothers without a high school diploma are adversely affected by minimum wage increases. For these low-skilled single mothers, a 10 percent increase in the minimum wage is associated with a 6.0 percent reduction in employment, a 7.9 percent reduction in usual hours worked, an 8.3 percent reduction in annual weeks worked, and a 9.9 percent reduction in annual hours worked. Falsification tests show that there are no adverse employment or hours effects for post-high school educated single mothers, a more highly skilled population for which we would not expect a significant effect from minimum wage increases, lending credibility to the identification strategy employed.

The adverse employment and hours effects for lesseducated single mothers translate into important wage income effects. While minimum wage increases do increase wages for employed less-educated single mothers (estimated wage elasticity ≈ 0.7), the adverse employment and hours effects result in a net income loss for this population. A 10 percent increase in the minimum wage is associated with an 8.8 percent reduction in wage income for single mothers without a high school degree. Finally, consistent with Page et al. (2005), the evidence shows that minimum wage increases are associated with an increase in welfare receipt, especially for single mothers with young children, though this effect is imprecisely estimated. Taken together, the evidence in this study suggests that minimum wage increases have important adverse economic consequences for less-skilled single mothers.

Literature Review

Standard neoclassical economic theory suggests that in the presence of competitive labor markets, increases in the minimum wage will reduce the demand for low-skilled labor, resulting in a reduction in employment and hours worked.³ Much of the literature examining the employment effects of minimum wage hikes has focused on populations of low-skilled workers, usually teenagers and high school dropouts, because these are the populations most likely to be affected by minimum wage increases. Neumark and Wascher (2007) review over 90 empirical articles on the employment effects of the minimum wage and conclude that the evidence is "overwhelming" that the least-skilled workers most likely to be adversely affected by minimum wages experience the strongest disemployment effects (see, for example, Campolieti et al., 2006; Campolieti et al., 2005; Burkhauser, Couch, and Wittenburg, 2000a; Deere, Murphy, and Welch, 1995; Neumark, 2001; Neumark and Wascher, 1992, 2002; Neumark et al., 2004; Partridge and Partridge, 1999; Currie and Fallick, 1996; Williams, 1993; Couch and Wittenburg, 2001; Sabia, 2006). In this context, it is fair to categorize the positive employment effects found in some studies (see Card and Krueger, 1994; Card and Krueger, 1995) as outliers.4

Few studies in the minimum wage literature have examined the effect of minimum wage increases on single mothers. One reason for this is the considerable heterogeneity in skill level among this population. Only recently has some attention been paid to the effects of minimum wage increases on single mothers, with much of the focus on welfare receipt.⁵ A provocative recent paper by Page et al. (2005) finds that a 10 percent increase in the minimum wage is associated with a 1 to 2 percent increase in welfare caseloads, which suggests that there may be important employment effects for this population. The current study builds on the Page et al. (2005) paper by examining whether minimum wage increases affect employment and hours worked for a population prone to welfare use. While not examining the effect of minimum wage increases on single mothers' employment, Burkhauser and Sabia (2007) use CPS data to estimate the effect of minimum wage increases on single mothers' poverty. Burkhauser and Sabia (2007) find no evidence that increases in the minimum wage affect the poverty rates of single mothers, and conclude that poor target efficiency is a likely explanation for this finding. However, the authors do not empirically examine another path through which minimum wages could affect poverty: adverse employment effects.

Recent dynamic analyses that have examined the effect of minimum wage hikes on household-specific flows into and out of poverty (Neumark and Wascher, 2001, 2002; Neumark et al., 2005) have found that while some low-skilled workers who remain employed after a minimum wage hike are moved out of poverty, other low-skilled workers are moved into poverty as a result of adverse employment or hours effects. Neumark and Wascher (2002) conclude that the net effect resembles income redistribution among low-income families, leaving many worse off. Golan et al. (2001) also find evidence of adverse distributional effects, while Gundersen and Ziliak (2004) find essentially no relationship between minimum wage hikes and poverty.

Three studies by Grogger (2002; 2003; 2004) on the effects of time limits on single mothers' labor supply and welfare use include the minimum wage as a control variable in some regressions. In welfare models, Grogger finds some evidence that higher minimum wages may be associated with greater welfare use among those with younger children. The sign on the minimum wage coefficient in employment equations is negative, but is insignificant in most specifications.⁶

The current study contributes to the minimum wage literature in two important ways. First, while most studies in the literature have examined the effect of minimum wage increases on teenagers and younger high school dropouts, this study is one of the first in the literature to focus on lowerskilled single mothers, a vulnerable population targeted by state and federal policymakers for minimum wage protection. Using data from the Current Population Survey, this study presents estimates of the effect of minimum wage increases on a wide set of economic outcomes: employment, work hours, wages, wage income, welfare use, and poverty. Second, this study builds upon the work of Neumark (2007) by examining the effects of minimum wage increases in a period covering both the pre- and post-PRWORA years, which saw a large increase in employment rates among single mothers, a macroeconomic recession, and a large increase in the frequency and magnitude of state minimum wage increases.

Methodology

Following much of the existing minimum wage literature (see, for example, Card and Krueger, 1995; Sabia, 2006), and building

on the models estimated by Page et al. (2005) and Grogger (2002; 2003; 2004), the following fixed effects specification is used to estimate the effect of minimum wage increases on employment:

$$E_{ist} = \beta MW_{st} + X_{st}\delta + P_{st}\pi + Z_i\gamma + \varepsilon_{ist}$$

here E_{ist} is an indicator variable measuring employment of person *i* in state *s* at time *t*, MW_{st} is the natural log of the higher of the real state or federal minimum wage in time period *t*, X_{st} is a set of state and year-specific economic controls, P_{st} is a set of state and year-specific policy variables, and Z_i is a set of individual characteristics. The unobserved determinants of employment can be decomposed as follows:

2
$$\varepsilon_{ist} = \alpha_s + \tau_t + f_s(t) + \upsilon_{ist}$$

where α_s is a time-invariant state effect, which controls for fixed unmeasured characteristics of states, τ_t is a state-invariant time effect, which control for time trends common to all states, $f_s(t)$ is a state-specific time trend, which controls for unmeasured within-state trends over time, and v_{ist} is the error term. The fixed effects are included to ameliorate bias in the estimate of β that may result from the endogeneity of state minimum wage laws. The model described above in (1) and (2) is also used to estimate the effect of minimum wage increases on several other outcomes: usual weekly hours worked, usual weeks worked per year, annual hours worked, steady employment, full-time employment, wage income, poverty, and welfare receipt.

Identification of minimum wage effects come from variation in minimum wages around a state-specific trend. Page et al. (2005) persuasively argue that the inclusion of state-specific time trends is critical in examining welfare (and employment) trends for single mothers, especially for samples spanning the pre- and post-welfare reform periods. There are several important reasons for this. First, the real value of the minimum wage tends to trend downward over time and increase abruptly with the passage of a minimum wage hike. Second, states adopting higher minimum wages may be trending differently than states that do not adopt higher minimum wages. Minimum wage hikes may be more likely to be adopted when expected employment trends are favorable. When the labor market is tight or a recession is anticipated, legislatures may be less willing to enact minimum wage hikes that could further exacerbate unemployment among low-skilled workers. Page et al. (2005) show that failure to adequately control for state-specific time trends in estimating the effect of minimum wage increases on welfare use can lead to biased estimates.⁷ The authors examine state-specific residuals in regressions that omit state-specific time trends, and provide some descriptive

evidence of this. In fact, they conclude that using linear statespecific time trends may be insufficient to capture important forms of unmeasured heterogeneity in samples including the pre-and post-PRWORA period. This may be due to unmeasured trends in state-specific business cycles or in implementation of federal welfare reforms. Thus, the inclusion of non-linear state-specific time trends is appropriate. In our specification, we define $f_s(t) = \alpha_s t + \alpha_s t^2$, which permits a state-specific quadratic time trend.⁸

While the above specification controls for several forms of unmeasured heterogeneity to address the endogeneity of minimum wage laws, this comes at a cost of reduced precision. For example, year effects eliminate a potentially important identification source: federal variation in the minimum wage (see Burkhauser et al., 2000a for a discussion of this issue). Moreover, the inclusion of state-specific time trends requires estimated employment effects to come off of deviation from trend, which may eliminate some of the state-specific variation in minimum wages.⁹ However, given the evidence in Page et al. (2005), as well as our own analysis of the CPS data, the benefit of reducing heterogeneity bias appears to outweigh the costs of lost precision. All regression models are estimated via weighted least squares with robust standard errors clustered at the state level.¹⁰

Dataset

The analysis uses pooled cross-sectional data from the 1990 to 2005 March Current Population Survey (CPS). Questions about employment, work hours, poverty, and welfare receipt are asked with reference to the previous year; thus, these data correspond to the calendar years 1989-2004. While the unit of observation is the individual, the estimate of β in equation (1) can be interpreted as the estimated effect of state minimum wage increases on predicted employment rates (or average hours worked).

One limitation of these data is that the use of pooled cross-sections may introduce measurement error, as discussed by Page et al. (2005). If there are small numbers of state and year-specific observations on single mothers, this can introduce measurement error. If the measurement error is random, then the estimate of β will be unbiased, but inefficient. This is because states with smaller numbers of single mothers sampled are likely to have greater within-state variation in employment rates over time.¹¹

The weighted means and standard deviations of the key dependent and independent variables are found in Table 1. To be included in the sample, an individual must be a single female head of household aged 15-55 with children under 18 living in the family. The key outcomes examined are employment, usual hours worked, usual weeks worked, annual hours worked, steady employment, full-time employment, wage income, welfare receipt, and poverty.

Weighted Means and Standard Deviations of Variables All ≤ HS Educ < HS Educ	Weigh	ted Means a	nd Standard	Deviations of	f Variables										
All ≤ HS Educ < HS Educ	mployment	ΔΙΙ													
Employment 0.777 0.703 0.552 0.880 (0.416) (0.457) (0.497) (0.325)	mployment	/ \	≤ HS Educ	< HS Educ	> HS Educ	Employed									
(0.416) (0.457) (0.497) (0.325)	mpiovment	0.777	0.703	0.552	0.880										
	inploymont.	(0.416)	(0.457)	(0.497)	(0.325)										
Usual Weekly 29.5 26.2 19.8 34.2 38.0	sual Weekly	29.5	26.2	19.8	34.2	38.0									
Hours Worked (18.0) (18.9) (19.4) (15.6) (9.75)	ours Worked	(18.0)	(18.9)	(19.4)	(15.6)	(9.75)									
Usual Weeks 34.6 30.1 21.7 40.9 44.6	sual Weeks	34.6	30.1	21.7	40.9	44.6									
Worked Per Year (22.1) (23.3) (23.2) (18.7) (13.7)	orked Per Year	(22.1)	(23.3)	(23.2)	(18.7)	(13.7)									
Annual Hours1,346.01,149.7799.41,617.91,731.9	nnual Hours	1,346.0	1,149.7	799.4	1,617.9	1,731.9									
Worked Per Year (952.9) (965.4) (920.3) (864.7) (707.1)	orked Per Year	(952.9)	(965.4)	(920.3)	(864.7)	(707.1)									
Steady Employment 0.642 0.551 0.380 0.767 0.826	teady Employment	0.642	0.551	0.380	0.767	0.826									
(\geq 1,040 Hours) (0.480) (0.497) (0.486) (0.423) (0.379)	21,040 Hours)	(0.480)	(0.497)	(0.486)	(0.423)	(0.379)									
Full-Time Employment 0.496 0.411 0.260 0.615 0.639	ull-Time Employment	0.496	0.411	0.260	0.615	0.639									
(\geq 1,820 Hours)(0.500)(0.492)(0.439)(0.487)(0.480)	21,820 Hours)	(0.500)	(0.492)	(0.439)	(0.487)	(0.480)									
Annual Wage 13,155.3 8,693.5 4,873.6 19,335.5 16,927.6	nnual Wage	13,155.3	8,693.5	4,873.6	19,335.5	16,927.6									
Income (in \$) (18841.8) (13090.6) (10318.2) (23316.0) (19823.2)	icome (in \$)	(18841.8)	(13090.6)	(10318.2)	(23316.0)	(19823.2)									
Poverty (< 100%	overty (< 100%	0.363	0.478	0.637	0.203	0.247									
of Federal Poverty Line) (0.481) (0.500) (0.481) (0.403) (0.431)	Federal Poverty Line)	(0.481)	(0.500)	(0.481)	(0.403)	(0.431)									
		0.000	0.000	0.440	0.400	0.400									
Welfare Receipt 0.220 0.292 0.412 0.120 0.122	/elfare Receipt	0.220	0.292	0.412	0.120	0.122									
(0.414) (0.455) (0.492) (0.325) (0.328)		(0.414)	(0.455)	(0.492)	(0.325)	(0.328)									
		1 55	1 52	1 52	1 56	1 55									
Log (Minimum Wage) (0.149) (0.151) (0.154) (0.146) (0.149)	og (Minimum Wage)	(0.140)	(0 151)	(0.154)	(0.146)	(0 140)									
		(0.149)	(0.131)	(0.134)	(0.140)	(0.149)									
Log (Max 7.57 7.54 7.54 7.62 7.59	og (Max	7.57	7 54	7 54	7 62	7 59									
EITC Benefit) (0.604) (0.631) (0.643) (0.560) (0.592)	ITC Benefit)	(0.604)	(0.631)	(0.643)	(0.560)	(0.592)									
	,		(01001)	(01010)	(01000)	(0.002)									
0.588 0.553 0.542 0.636 0.616		0.588	0.553	0.542	0.636	0.616									
Work Requirement (0.477) (0.583) (0.483) (0.465) (0.472)	ork Requirement	(0.477)	(0.583)	(0.483)	(0.465)	(0.472)									
		, ,		. ,											
0.538 0.504 0.485 0.586 0.568		0.538	0.504	0.485	0.586	0.568									
(0.495) (0.497) (0.497) (0.489) (0.492)	me Limit	(0.495)	(0.497)	(0.497)	(0.489)	(0.492)									

Table 1 (Continued)											
Weight	ted Means a	nd Standard	Deviations of	f Variables							
	All	_ ≤ HS Educ	< HS Educ	> HS Educ	Employed						
Family Can	0.317	0.296	0.303	0.347	0.332						
Failing Cap	(0.460)	(0.451)	(0.454)	(0.470)	(0.465)						
Paternity	0.533	0.499	0.482	0.581	0.563						
Enforcement	(0.496)	(0.497)	(0.497)	(0.490)	(0.493)						
Log (Max AFDC-	6.32	6.30	6.31	6.35	6.32						
FS3 Benefit)	(0.253)	(0.259)	(0.267)	(0.243)	(0.252)						
Less than	0.214	0.368			0.152						
HS Education	(0.410)	(0.482)			(0.359)						
Some College	0.302			0.720	0.330						
(< 4 Years College)	(0.459)			(0.449)	(0.471)						
College	0.084			0.200	0.101						
	(0.277)			(0.400)	(0.301)						
Post-College	0.033			0.080	0.041						
	(0.180)			(0.271)	(0.199)						
Disability	0.087	0.105	0.142	0.062	0.039						
	(0.282)	(0.307)	(0.349)	(0.241)	(0.194)						
Child < 6 years	0.373	0.408	0.436	0.324	0.339						
	(0.484)	(0.491)	(0.496)	(0.468)	(0.473)						
Number of	1.84	1.97	2.21	1.66	1.74						
Children	(1.04)	(1.14)	(1.29)	(0.866)	(0.939)						
Age	35.3	34.3	33.9	36.7	35.7						
	(8.73)	(9.03)	(9.81)	(8.10)	(8.47)						
	0.005	0.004	0.000	0.000	0.045						
Black	0.335	0.364	0.366	0.296	0.315						
	(0.472)	(0.481)	(0.482)	(0.456)	(0.465)						
	0.477	0.100	0.170	0.101	0.470						
Non-MSA	0.177	0.190	0.176	0.161	0.179						
	(0.382)	(0.392)	(0.381)	(0.367)	(0.383)						
Ctoto Un amalarmart	0.007	0.007	0.000	0.007	0.007						
State Unemployment	0.087	0.087	0.089	0.087	0.087						
25-54)	(0.025)	(0.026)	(0.025)	(0.025)	(0.025)						
,											

Table 1 (Continued)											
Weighted Means and Standard Deviations of Variables											
All <hr/> <hr/> HS Educ All HS Educ >HS EducEmploy											
Log (State Mean Wage),	3.06	3.04	3.03	3.10	3.08						
(All Aged 25-54)	(0.343) (0.347) (0.343)		(0.333)	(0.342)							
Log (State CDP)	12.23	12.21	12.33	12.26	12.22						
LOG (State GDP)	(0.999)	(0.989)	(1.00)	(1.01)	(1.00)						
Ν	76,034	43,840	16,370	32,194	58,972						

Source: Computed by the author.

Data: March 1990 to March 2005 Current Population Survey. Sample limited to unmarried mothers aged 15-55.

Key Dependent Variables

Employment, Hours, and Weeks Worked

A single mother is defined as being employed if she reports working positive hours in the last year. While 77.7 percent of all single mothers reported at least one hour of work in the previous year, employment rates differ substantially by educational attainment. Only 55.2 percent of single mothers without high school diplomas were employed, while 88.0 percent of single mothers with some post-high school education reported work. Figure 1A shows national trends in single mothers' employment, by educational status, from 1989 to 2004. These trends show that employment rates for single mothers were steady or slightly declining from 1989-1993, then grew dramatically from 1993 to 2000, and then began falling slightly from 2001-2004. The large increase in labor force participation of single mothers in the mid and late 1990s was driven, in large part, by the increase in work for those without a high school diploma. However, single mothers with at least some college education follow a similar employment trend. Given that this higher skilled group of single mothers is not expected to be affected by minimum wage increases, they will serve as a credible "control" group for a series of falsification tests.

Differences in employment rates by educational attainment contribute, in part, to differences in usual weekly hours worked, usual weeks worked per year, and annual hours worked per year. Single mothers without a high school diploma worked, on average, 19.8 hours per week, 21.7 weeks per year, and 799.4 hours per year. Unmarried mothers with some posthigh school education worked much more, with a mean of 34.2 hours per week, 40.9 weeks per year, and 1,617.9 hours per year. Conditional on employment, single mothers were employed for an average of 38.0 hours per week and 44.6 weeks per year.

Using information on hours and weeks worked, two additional common employment measures are constructed: steady employment and full-time employment. A single mother is defined as being steadily employed if she reports working at least 1,040 hours in the last year, which suggests an average of 20 hours per week throughout the year. 64.2 percent of all single mothers and 38.0 percent of unmarried mothers without a high school diploma reported working steadily. Fulltime employment is defined as working at least 1,820 hours in the last year, which corresponds to an average of 35 hours per week throughout the year. 50 percent of all single mothers and 26 percent of single mothers with less than a high school education reported working full-time last year.

Figure 1B shows steady and full-time employment trends for less-educated single mothers. Similar to Figure 1A, these employment trends are consistent with a growing economy attracting single mothers into the labor force, pro-work welfare reforms of the 1996 Personal Responsibility and Work Opportunity Reconciliation Act (PRWORA), and expansions in the Earned Income Tax Credit (EITC).

Wage Income and Poverty

Singlemothers' annual wage income is reported by educational attainment in Table 1. The mean wage income for all single mothers is \$13,155 (in 2004 dollars); conditional on employment, single mothers had an average income of \$16,928. The average unconditional wage income of single mothers without a high school diploma is \$4,874.





36 percent of all single mothers and 64 percent of single mothers with less than a high school education reported living in poverty, where poverty is defined as a household's incometo-needs ratio (INR) falling below 1.¹² Figure 2 presents trends in poverty rates during the 1989-2004 period. The overall poverty rate declined by nearly 35 percent between 1993 and 2000, but leveled off or rose slightly following the recession of 2001. Those without a high school diploma, who also had the lowest employment rates, had much higher poverty rates than those with higher levels of educational attainment. Note that poverty rates among working single mothers remained fairly steady over the period, suggesting that much of the observed trends in poverty can be explained by employment trends.

Welfare Receipt

A single mother is defined as receiving welfare if she reports receiving some income from public assistance in the previous year. 22 percent of all single mothers and 41 percent of single mothers with less than a high school education reported receiving public assistance benefits during the 1989-2004 period. Figure 3 shows the dramatic decline in welfare receipt over time, with the decline beginning prior to PRWORA, but accelerating following its passage.

Independent Variables

Minimum Wage

Thekey independent variable in this analysis is the minimum wage, measured as the natural log of the larger of the state or federal minimum wage.¹³ During the 1989-2004 period, there were two federal minimum wage increases, in 1990-91 from \$3.35 per hour to \$4.25 per hour, and again in 1996-97, from \$4.25 per hour to \$5.15 per hour. At the same time, 19 state legislatures raised their state minimum wage levels. Over time, states that have set minimum wages above the federal level have increasingly chosen to set their wages at higher multiples of the federal minimum wage. The mean state minimum wage among those states was 13 percent higher than the federal minimum wage in 1995 and over 25 percent higher than the federal minimum wage in 2004. The Appendix Table lists state and federal minimum wage changes over the 1989-2004 period. During the sample period examined, most state minimum wage changes occurred in Northeastern states (notably Vermont, Massachusetts, Rhode Island, and Connecticut) and Pacific states (particularly Washington, Oregon, California, Alaska, and Hawaii). Because the inclusion of year effects in the specification described in equations (1) and (2) captures much of the variation in federal minimum wages, minimum wage changes in the above states are the most important sources of identification.

State Economic Controls

State economic conditions are expected to influence single mothers' employment outcomes. As in Burkhauser et al. (2000a), Card and Krueger (1995), and Deere et al. (1995), several state and year-specific measures of economic health are included as controls. First, a time-varying state-level measure of the prime age (25-54) male unemployment rate is included to capture changes in macroeconomic conditions that may be correlated with the adoption of state-level minimum wage changes and with changes in employment. Second, I include the mean wage rate earned by adult workers (aged 25-64) to capture changes in the attractiveness of market work and changes in the state wage distribution. And finally, the natural log of the state Gross Domestic Product (GDP) is included to capture state-specific aggregate economic growth.¹⁴

Welfare Policy Variables

During the period from 1989-2004, many state-specific welfare reforms were adopted, as states applied to the federal government for waivers from federal welfare regulations. Between January 1987 and August 1996, 46 states — including the District of Columbia — received approval to implement at least one demonstration project to amend their Aid to Families





with Dependent Children (AFDC) and Job Opportunities and Basic Skills (JOBS) programs.¹⁵ Of the states that received approval, 39 actually implemented the waivers before PRWORA was passed in August 1996.¹⁶ This act instituted, at the federal level, many of the welfare waivers with which states had been experimenting and it also facilitated states adopting different types of provisions. The inclusion of year effects in the econometric specification will capture much of the federal implementation of welfare reform; thus, welfare reform effects will be identified from variation in state-specific implementation of welfare waivers around a trend. These welfare waivers may affect the labor supply decisions of single mothers, particularly poor single mothers who had been, are, or anticipate joining the welfare rolls.

Data on welfare waivers are obtained from the Council of Economic Advisors (1999), the Urban Institute, and Horvath-Rose and Peters (2001). Horvath-Rose and Peters interviewed officials from many states in order to collect accurate data about the statewide scope of implementation. If welfare waivers were not adopted statewide, the relevant welfare waivers are coded proportional to the share of the population covered. Moreover, if a reform was only adopted for some fraction of the year, that fraction is coded in the relevant state and year.

Four key welfare reform policies are included in the analysis: work requirements, time limits for welfare benefits, family caps, and sanctions for non-compliance with child support arrangements. Among the four policies, work requirements provide an unambiguous incentive to increase labor supply. Time limits reduce long-run welfare benefits and may induce single mothers on welfare to increase labor supply (see Grogger, 2002, 2003, and 2004 for detailed discussions of the effects of time limits). The family cap and child support enforcement policies are expected to affect labor supply indirectly. Family caps reduce or eliminate the incremental AFDC/TANF benefits if a single mother on welfare has an additional child while on the welfare rolls. This policy provides a disincentive for additional out of wedlock childbearing and a potential incentive to increase labor supply in the presence of additional new children because additional benefits will not be forthcoming. Sanctions for non-compliance with child support arrangements provide incentives for welfare mothers to establish paternity and to induce fathers to pay child support. The effect of this policy on labor supply is ambiguous — if it encourages mothers to obtain child support, it may decrease incentives for work; however, if mothers do not want contact with the father, failing to assist the state in establishing paternity would result in a welfare benefit cut, creating incentives to increase labor supply.

In addition to welfare waivers, the natural log of the state and year-specific maximum AFDC and food stamp (FS) benefit for a family of three is included to capture the attractiveness of unemployment. Declines in a state's real AFDC-food stamp benefit are expected to increase labor supply (Moffitt, 1992).

Maximum EITC Credit

Several studies in the literature have found that expansions in the EITC are associated with an increase in labor supply, though this effect is concentrated along the extensive margin (see, for example, Hotz and Scholz, 2003; Eissa and Hoynes, 2005; Meyer and Rosenbaum, 2001; Ellwood, 2000; Grogger, 2003; Meyer and Rosenbaum, 2000; Hotz et al., 2002; Eissa and Liebman, 1996). While there were large expansions in the federal EITC subsidy rate and maximum credit in 1990, 1993, and 1996, these policy changes will be largely captured by year effects in the models. However, from 1989 to 2004, 11 states enacted or changed their refundable EITC credit, thus increasing the maximum credit available to workers. New York, Minnesota, and Vermont each offered refundable credits of at least 30 percent of the federal EITC, which would increase the maximum credit by nearly \$1,200 for a family with two or more children.¹⁷ Because the EITC may have an important effect on labor supply decisions for single mothers, a variable measuring the natural log of the higher of the state or federal maximum EITC benefit is included.

Individual Level Characteristics

Finally, a set of individual and family-level demographic characteristics expected to affect labor supply are included. These include age, age squared, race, education (measured by whether the woman has less then a high school degree, a high school degree, some college, a college degree, or some post college training), whether the mother has a disability that limits work, whether there are young children under 6 in the household, the number of children in the house, and whether the mother lives in a metropolitan statistical area (MSA).

There are 76,034 single mothers in the sample with nonmissing observations for the dependent and independent variables. Of this sample, approximately 22 percent (16,370) had not completed high school and 42 percent (32,194) had received some post-high school education.¹⁸

Results

Wage Effects

If the minimum wage is to have an effect on the employment outcomes of single mothers, it should be the case that workers in this population earn wages that are likely to be affected by minimum wage policy. Table 2A shows the wage distribution for working single mothers during the 1989-2004 period. All wage rates are in 2004 dollars and are calculated as the ratio of annual wage income to annual hours worked.¹⁹ Row (1) shows that the majority of single mothers (53.7 percent) already earned wage rates higher than \$7.00 during the sample period, and 34 percent earned wages greater than \$10.00 per hour. Thus, many single mothers at the higher end of the skill distribution are not expected to be affected by minimum wage policy, a point emphasized in Burkhauser and Sabia (2007). To better differentiate among the heterogeneous skill levels in this population, the remaining three rows examine the sample of working single mothers by their education attainment to better identify low-skilled single mothers, who are most likely to be affected by minimum wage changes.

Row (2) shows the wage distribution for those with a high school degree or less and row (3) shows the distribution for those who had not completed high school. In each of these rows, there is a much larger share of single mothers earning lower wages; 72 percent of working single mothers without a high school degree had wage rates less than \$7.00 per hour and over 50 percent had wage rates less than \$5.00 per hour. Thus, among single mothers, minimum wage policy will most likely affect those who are less educated. On the other hand, single mothers with some post-high school education are least likely to be affected by minimum wage changes, as shown in row (4). Here, the vast majority of single mothers (almost 70 percent) earn wage rates greater than \$7.00 per hour.

In Table 2B, estimates of the effect of minimum wage increases on working single mothers' wages are presented.²⁰ Each model includes state effects, year effects, and state-specific quadratic time trends.²¹ The specifications differ in

		Tal	ole 2A							
Wage Distribution of Working Single Mothers, 1989-2004										
Real Hourly Wage Rate ¹										
	< \$3.00	\$3.00 to \$4.00	\$4.01 to \$5.00	\$5.01 to \$7.00	\$7.01 to \$10.00	> \$10.00	Total			
All Working Single Mothers	10.1	8.4	9.7	18.2	19.6	34.1	100.0			
Single Mothers with ≤ High School Education	14.4	11.3	12.5	21.3	18.7	21.9	100.0			
Single Mothers with < High School Education	21.1	14.6	14.6	21.7	14.2	13.8	100.0			
Single Mothers with > High School Education	5.3	5.0	6.5	14.5	20.6	48.2	100.0			

Source: Computed by the author.

Data: March 1990 to March 2005 Current Population Survey. Sample limited to unmarried mothers aged 15-55. ¹Wage rate measured in 2004 dollars.

Table 2B

Effect of Minimum Wa	Effect of Minimum Wage Increases on Wages of Working Single Mothers										
		< HS Ec	lucation		> HS Education						
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)					
Log (Minimum Wage)	4.61**	4.52**	4.08*	3.82*	0.464	-0.236					
	(2.32)	(2.21)	(2.28)	(2.17)	(1.90)	(1.80)					
Min Wage Elasticity	0.718	0.704	0.636	0.595	0.039	-0.020					
State Effects?	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y					
Year Effects?	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y					
State-Specific Quadratic Time Trends?	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y					
Demographic Controls ¹	Ν	Y	Y	Y	Ν	Y					
State Economic Trends ²	N	N	Y	Y	N	Y					
State Policy Variables ³	N	N	N	Y	N	Y					
Ν	8,704	8,704	8,704	8,704	27,337	27,337					

*** Significant at 1% level; ** Significant at 5% level; * Significant at 10% level

Standard errors are clustered at the state level. All regressions are weighted and include full list of control variables listed in Table 1.

Source: Computed by the author.

Data: March 1990 to March 2005 Current Population Survey.

¹ These include controls for race, age, urbanicity, education (if applicable), physical limitation, presence of child under 6, and number of children.

²These include the male unemployment rate, average wage rate of working adults, and state GDP.

³ These include the maximum EITC benefit available in the state, maximum AFDC-food stamp benefit, and work requirement.

their inclusion of demographic controls, state economic variables, and other state policy variables. Across models (see columns 1-4), there is consistent evidence that minimum wage increases are positively associated with the wage rates of working single mothers without a high school diploma. A 10 percent increase in the minimum wage is associated with a 6 to 7 percent increase in less-educated single mothers' wage rates. However, for more highly skilled single mothers —those with some post high school-education—there is no evidence that minimum wages affect their wage rates (see columns 5-6). This is consistent with the findings in Table 2A—more highly skilled single mothers already earn wages such that they are not directly affected by minimum wage policy.

Taken together, the evidence in Tables 2A and 2B suggests that any effects of minimum wage policy on single mothers is likely to be driven by their effects on less-educated single mothers. However, in the employment and hours analyses below, estimates of the effect of minimum wage increases on more highly educated single mothers are presented as a falsification test for results on the sample of less-skilled mothers. If significant employment effects were found for both less-educated and more highly educated single mothers, this would suggest that the identification strategy employed may not be credible and that the estimate β could be biased due to unmeasured state trends associated with minimum wage increases. On the other hand, the absence of effects for more highly educated single mothers would bolster the credibility of interpreting significant effects for less-skilled workers causally.

Employment Effects

Table 3 presents estimates of the effect of minimum wage increases on the employment of single mothers, by education

		Table 3											
Effect of Minimu	m Wage Incr	eases on Sing	gle Mothers' E	Employment									
	All	≤ HS Educ	< HS Educ	> HS Educ									
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)									
Log	-0.065	-0.206**	-0.333**	0.111									
(Minimum Wage)	(0.095)	(0.096)	(0.130)	(0.106)									
Min Wage Flasticity	-0.084	-0.293	-0.603	0.126									
Log (Max	0.110***	0.107***	0.085***	0.091***									
EITC Benefit)	(0.015)	(0.023)	(0.029)	(0.017)									
Work	0.011	0.021	-0.034	-0.001									
Requirement	(0.019)	(0.024)	(0.031)	(0.026)									
Time Limit	0.005	0.007	-0.054	0.001									
	(0.017)	(0.026)	(0.043)	(0.021)									
			0.07044										
Family Cap	0.015	0.026	0.072**	0.001									
	(0.015)	(0.019)	(0.030)	(0.017)									
.	0.011	0.017	0.040	0.009									
Paternity	(0.021)	0.017	0.049	0.008									
	(0.021)	(0.032)	(0.073)	(0.024)									
Log (Max AFDC-	-0.111	-0.049	0.206	-0.244*									
FS3 Benefit)	(0.155)	(0.204)	(0.311)	(0.143)									
Less than	-0.169***	-0.163***											
HS Educ ¹	(0.009)	(0.009)											
Some College ¹	0.042***			-0.050***									
	(0.005)			(0.005)									
College ¹	0.083***												
	(0.008)												
	0.000***			0.016**									
Post-College ¹	0.099			0.018									
	(0.011)			(0.007)									
	-0 444***	-0 452***	-0 426***	-0 432***									
Disability	(0.007)	(0.011)	(0.017)	(0.017)									
	(0.007)		(0.017)	(0.017)									
	-0.068***	-0.083***	-0.099***	-0.048***									
Child < 6 years	(0.007)	(0.011)	(0.015)	(0.006)									

Table 3 (Continued)											
Effect of Minimu	m Wage Incre	eases on Sing	gle Mothers' E	Employment							
	All	≤ HS Educ	< HS Educ	> HS Educ							
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)							
Number of	-0.062***	-0.063***	-0.058***	-0.052***							
Children	(0.003)	(0.004)	(0.005)	(0.006)							
A	0.024***	0.025***	0.034***	0.018***							
Age	(0.002)	(0.002)	(0.003)	(0.002)							
	-0.003***	-0.0003***	-0.0004***	-0.0002***							
Age Squared	(0.00002)	(0.00003)	(0.00004)	(0.00003)							
Black ²	-0.034***	-0.046***	-0.028*	-0.018**							
Black	(0.009)	(0.013)	(0.016)	(0.007)							
Non-MSA	-0.004	-0.010	-0.032	0.001							
	(0.009)	(0.011)	(0.020)	(0.009)							
State Unemploy-	-0.288	-0.238	0.077	-0.346*							
ment Rate	(0.202)	(0.254)	(0.421)	(0.203)							
Log (State	0.034**	0.038*	-0.001	0.028*							
Mean Wage)	(0.016)	(0.021)	(0.038)	(0.017)							
Log (State GDP)	0.108	0.316**	0.361*	-0.166							
	(0.120)	(0.152)	(0.214)	(0.127)							
<u></u>	X	X	X	X							
State Effects?	Y	Y	Y	Y							
Year Effects?	Y	Y	Y	Y							
State-Specific Quadratic Time Trends?	Y	Y	Y	Y							
Ν	76,034	43,840	16,370	32,194							

*** Significant at 1% level; ** Significant at 5% level; * Significant at 10% level. Standard errors are clustered at the state level. All regressions are weighted.

Source: Computed by the author.

Data: March 1990 to March 2005 Current Population Survey.

¹Omitted category is high school completion.

²Omitted category is Caucasian. Asian, American Indian, and Other race categories are also included in all models.

						Table 4						
		Effect of	of Minimum	Wage Inc	reases on	Single M	others' Usu	al Hours an	d Weeks W	orked		
		All			≤ HS			< HS			> HS	
	Weekly Hours	Annual Weeks	Annual Hours	Weekly Hours	Annual Weeks	Annual Hours	Weekly Hours	Annual Weeks	Annual Hours	Weekly Hours	Annual Weeks	Annual Hours
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)	(7)	(8)	(9)	(10)	(11)	(12)
Log (Mini-	-2.68	-8.00**	-250.0	-10.04***	-14.26***	-562.5***	-15.70***	-17.96***	-791.6***	5.37	-1.12	77.13
mum Wage)	(3.90)	(4.16)	(172.6)	(3.83)	(5.35)	(209.4)	(4.99)	(6.28)	(231.8)	(4.72)	(3.57)	(167.5)
		1			1							
Min Wage Elasticity	-0.091	-0.231	-0.186	-0.388	-0.474	-0.489	-0.792	-0.828	-0.990	0.157	-0.027	0.048
								1	1			1
Log	3.46***	4.08***	121.4***	3.30***	3.55***	97.43***	2.61**	2.33	69.25	3.08***	4.43***	144.6***
(Max EIIC Benefit)	(0.515)	(0.640)	(24.08)	(0.751)	(0.982)	(34.73)	(1.14)	(1.48)	(56.86)	(0.753)	(0.682)	(35.53)
		0.0744	07.0011		0.554	100.044						
Work	0.784	2.35**	97.68**	0.915	2.57**	108.6**	-2.12	-0.260	-44.12	0.617	2.12	83.76
Requirement	(0.799)	(1.00)	(41.52)	(1.03)	(1.27)	(51.39)	(1.33)	(1./2)	(66.31)	(0.996)	(1.30)	(52.08)
	-0.403	-0.659	-57 15	0.110	-0 302	-37.20	-1.20	-1 1/**	-158.3	-1.01	-1 10	-85.25
Time Limit	(0.649)	(0.769)	(35.29)	(0.846)	(1.28)	(44.4)	(1.44)	(2.04)	(85 73)	(0.967)	(1.33)	(61.22)
	(0.040)	(0.700)	(00.20)	(0.040)	(1.20)	(++.+)	(1.++)	(2.04)	(00.70)	(0.007)	(1.00)	(01.22)
	1.10	0.843	47.03	1.57**	1.11	52.66	3.45***	2.87***	127.5**	0.444	0.522	37.80
Family Cap	(0.565)	(0.849)	(30.14)	(0.687)	(1.03)	(35.87)	(1.08)	(1.44)	(51.05)	(0.722)	(1.04)	(41.17)
	,	,	, ,			, ,		. ,	. ,			
Paternity	1.00	1.18	82.21*	0.889	1.03	75.19	1.12	1.12	73.60	1.44	1.59	100.1*
Enforcement	(0.932)	(1.04)	(45.54)	(1.25)	(1.71)	(60.01)	(2.79)	(2.99)	(113.8)	(1.20)	(1.15)	(55.01)
Log (Max	-5.28	-6.82	-359.5	-3.17	-4.53	-292.7	7.90	5.23	151.1	-8.79	-9.88	-407.4
AFDC-FS3 Bonofit)	(6.17)	(8.34)	(322.7)	(8.09)	(10.58)	(411.8)	(12.97)	(11.97)	(509.4)	(6.43)	(8.77)	(375.9)
Denenty												
Less than	-7.07***	-9.17***	-377.4***	-6.96***	-9.08***	-378.3***						
HS Educ ¹	(0.287)	(0.369)	(11.61)	(0.297)	(0.371)	(12.08)						
	. ,					, ,		1	1			
Some	1.80***	2.48***	104.6***							-3.06***	-2.93***	-166.4***
College ¹	(0.193)	(0.258)	(10.30)							(0.246)	(0.234)	(12.83)
	4.64***	5.01***	262.8***									
ge	(0.341)	(0.408)	(17.64)									
	0.001111	P PALA	004 0000								0.01011	
Post-	6.08***	5.72***	334.2***							1.46***	0.819**	74.70***
college.	(0.396)	(0.566)	(21.23)							(0.329)	(0.407)	(17.54)
	-18 05***	-25 02***	-1000 4***	-18 10***	-24 40***	-062 0***	-16 / /***	-01 56***	_919 2***	-19 /0***	-26 F5***	-1000 4***
Disability	-10.20	-20.00	(18 57)	(0 / 28)	-24.42 (0 / 22)	(10 71)	(0.625)	-21.00	(22 17)	(0.699)	-20.00	(32 75)
	(0.340)	(0.394)	(10.57)	(0.438)	(0.400)	(19.71)	(0.025)	(0.007)	(22.47)	(0.000)	(0.057)	(32.73)
	-3.01***	-4.53***	-191 0***	-3 43***	-5.41***	-218 7***	-3.65***	-5.49***	-212 8***	-2.41***	-3.38**	-153 5***
years	(0.251)	(0.329)	(11.67)	(0.427)	(0.473)	(19.07)	(0.602)	(0.669)	(27.81)	(0.164)	(0.285)	(10.25)
,	(0.201)	(0.023)	(11.07)	(0.427)	(0.470)	(10.07)	(0.002)	(0.003)	(27.01)	(0.104)	(0.200)	(10.20)

level. Each model includes state effects, year effects, statespecific time trends, and the full set of control variables described in Table 1. Identification comes from variation in the minimum wage around state-specific trends.

The dependent variable measures whether the single mother reported any work hours. Column (1) includes the full sample of single mothers, while columns (2)-(4) differentiate the sample by education level. The results in column (1) show that the minimum wage is negatively associated with single mothers' employment, but the estimated coefficient is not significant. This is not surprising given that a substantial share of single mothers at the higher end of the skill distribution are not directly affected by minimum wage policy. However, when we focus on less-educated single mothers, who comprise a much less skilled population (columns 2 and 3), there is evidence of significant adverse employment effects. A 10 percent increase in the minimum wage is associated with a 2.9 percent reduction in employment for single mothers with

					Tabl	e 4 (Cont	inued)					
		Effect of	of Minimum	n Wage Inc	reases or	Single M	others' Usu	al Hours ar	nd Weeks W	/orked		
		All			≤HS			< HS			> HS	
	Weekly Hours	Annual Weeks	Annual Hours									
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)	(7)	(8)	(9)	(10)	(11)	(12)
Number of	-2.55***	-3.38***	-136.41***	-2.49***	-3.22***	-127.6***	-2.12***	-2.72***	-102.9***	-2.40***	-3.35***	-143.3***
Children	(0.136)	(0.148)	(6.42)	(0.158)	(0.183)	(7.51)	(0.197)	(0.261)	(9.37)	(0.230)	(0.163)	(8.49)
Ade	1.42***	2.24***	102.9***	1.39***	2.18***	96.89***	1.68***	2.36***	100.2***	1.38***	2.11***	108.6***
Aye .	(0.073)	(0.072)	(3.14)	(0.084)	(0.106)	(4.60)	(0.127)	(0.177)	(7.34)	(0.122)	(0.132)	(6.20)
	1		1			1		1	1		1	
Age	-0.018***	-0.027***	-1.25***	-0.017***	-0.026***	-1.16***	-0.021***	-0.028***	-1.21***	-0.018***	-0.026***	-1.34***
Squared	(0.001)	(0.001)	(0.044)	(0.001)	(0.001)	(0.061)	(0.002)	(0.002)	(0.103)	(0.002)	(0.002)	(0.082)
Black	-1.33***	-2.22***	-87.82***	-1.92***	-3.13***	-128.2***	-1.10*	-2.28***	-83.59**	-0.480	-0.957**	-30.21
	(0.352)	(0.438)	(17.90)	(0.487)	(0.571)	(23.11)	(0.641)	(0.804)	(34.22)	(0.365)	(0.456)	(21.23)
		(00++			(00++		1 0 0 1				0.0701	
Non-MSA	-0.468	-1.03**	-52.40***	-0.503	-1.20**	-50.45***	-1.20*	-1.59*	-61.38**	-0.537	-0.879*	-55.92***
	(0.342)	(0.413)	(16.39)	(0.403)	(0.467)	(18.72)	(0.698)	(0.804)	(30.97)	(0.477)	(0.450)	(20.06)
Ctata Unam	10.00	01 00**	000 50**	0.07	11.01	500.40	10.00	4.70	117.0	10.07	00.00***	1054 5***
ployment	-10.39	-21.38	-862.59	-0.87	-11.01	-502.49	12.30	-4.79	117.3	-13.07	-33.82	-1254.5
Rate	(7.20)	(10.78)	(382.2)	(8.57)	(13.49)	(457.7)	(12.12)	(17.23)	(600.8)	(8.87)	(10.69)	(456.2)
					-				·			
Ln (State	1.37**	2.44***	97.97***	1.80**	3.24**	133.0**	0.939	1.58	86.96	0.830	1.39*	57.27
Mean Wage)	(0.596)	(0.876)	(35.90)	(0.854)	(1.27)	(55.67)	(1.33)	(1.97)	(75.56)	(0.667)	(0.786)	(39.21)
Ln (State	3.72	0.545	55.58	11.41**	8.79*	361.0*	14.40*	14.75	699.0	-7.42	-10.90	-410.2
GDP)	(4.35)	(4.95)	(198.6)	(5.29)	(5.64)	(208.8)	(7.63)	(8.96)	(382.1)	(6.02)	(6.98)	(319.3)
State Effects?	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y
Year Effects?	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y
State-Spe- cific Qua- dratic Time Trends?	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y
Ν	76,034	76,034	76,034	43,840	43,840	48,340	16,370	16,370	16,370	32,194	32,194	32,194

*** Significant at 1% level; ** Significant at 5% level; * Significant at 10% level Standard errors are clustered at the state level. All regressions are weighted.

Source: Computed by the author.

Data: March 1990 to March 2005 Current Population Survey.

¹Omitted category is high school completion.

²Omitted category is Caucasian; Asian, American Indian, and Other race categories are also included in all models.

a high school degree or less and a 6.0 percent reduction in employment for single mothers without a high school diploma.²² These estimated elasticities are similar in magnitude to those obtained by Burkhauser et al. (1996a) and Neumark (2007) for less-educated young African Americans, but are generally larger than those found for teenagers (Neumark and Wascher, 2007). In contrast to results for less-educated single mothers, the findings in column (4) show that minimum wage increases do not affect employment of more highly educated single mothers, where there is an insignificant positive coefficient. This finding adds some confidence to a causal interpretation of the estimates obtained for less-educated single mothers.²³

In contrast to adverse employment effects for minimum wage increases, there is consistent evidence that expansions in the maximum EITC refundable credit increase employment of single mothers. A 10 percent increase in the maximum EITC credit is associated with a 1.0 to 1.5 percent increase in employment, consistent with several previous findings (Hotz and Scholz, 2003; Eissa et al., 2005; Meyer and Rosenbaum, 2001; Ellwood, 2000; Grogger, 2003; Meyer and Rosenbaum, 2000; Hotz et al., 2002; and Eissa and Liebman, 1996). No other policy variables were consistently significant in these models. However, coefficients on state-specific time trends were highly significant, suggesting that unmeasured state trends are important correlates of single mothers' labor supply.

Finally, individual characteristics emerge as important determinants of labor supply. Less-educated single mothers, those with disabilities that limited work, those with younger children, those with greater numbers of children, those that are younger, and blacks (relative to whites) are each less likely to be employed than their respective counterparts.

In summary, the findings in Table 3 suggest that minimum wage increases have diminished employment for less-educated single mothers. However, examining only employment effects may obscure the full effects of minimum wage increases. For example, employers may respond to minimum wage increases not only by reducing employment, but also by reducing hours and weeks of work. In fact, recent work by Couch and Wittenburg (2001) and Sabia (2006) suggest that hours elasticities may be larger than employment elasticities.

Hours and Weeks Effects

Table 4 presents estimates of the effect of minimum wage increases on single mothers' usual hours worked per week, weeks worked per year, and annual work hours. As with employment effects, the effects on work hours for the full sample of single mothers is fairly weak (see columns 1-3). However, for the sample of less-educated single mothers, there is consistent evidence that minimum wage increases adversely affect hours and weeks worked. For single mothers with a high school degree or less (columns 4-6), a 10 percent increase in the minimum wage is associated with a 3.8 percent reduction in usual weekly hours worked, a 4.7 reduction in weeks worked, and a 4.9 percent reduction in annual hours. These estimated elasticities are larger in magnitude than the employment elasticity for this group (-0.29), consistent with the findings of Couch and Wittenberg (2001) and Sabia (2006). Moreover, the results suggest that minimum wage increases adversely affect

				Table 5							
Effect of Minimum Wage Increases on Steady and Full-Time Work											
	А	.11	≤∣	HS	<	HS	>	HS			
	Steady Work	Full-Time Work	Steady Work	Full-Time Work	Steady Work	Full-Time Work	Steady Work	Full-Time Work			
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)	(7)	(8)			
Log (Mini-	-0.175**	-0.180***	-0.259**	-0.249**	-0.322**	-0.378***	-0.107	-0.116			
mum Wage)	(0.070)	(0.071)	(0.108)	(0.119)	(0.147)	(0.103)	(0.067)	(0.160)			
Min Wage Elasticity	-0.273	-0.363	-0.470	-0.606	-0.847	-1.454	-0.140	-0.189			
State Effects?	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y			
Year Effects?	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y			
State-Spe- cific Quadratic Time Trends?	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y			
N	76,034	76,034	43,840	43,840	16,370	16,370	32,194	32,194			

*** Significant at 1% level; ** Significant at 5% level; * Significant at 10% level

Standard errors are clustered at the state level. All regressions are weighted and include full list of control variables listed in Table 1. Source: Computed by the author.

Data: March 1990 to March 2005 Current Population Survey.

not just usual weekly hours worked, but also weeks worked per year. The largest elasticity is for the longer-run outcome: annual hours.

For single mothers without a high school diploma (columns 7-9), the hours and weeks effects are even larger. A 10 percent increase in the minimum wage is associated with a 7.9 percent reduction in usual weekly hours worked, an 8.3 percent reduction in annual weeks worked, and a 9.9 percent reduction in annual hours worked. Again, these estimated elasticities are larger in magnitude than the employment elasticity for this group (-0.60), suggesting that examining only employment will understate the full adverse effects of minimum wage increases. The credibility of the identification strategy used to obtain these estimates is bolstered by the fact that minimum wage increases have no effect on hours and weeks worked for more

highly educated single mothers (columns 10-12).

Again, in contrast to the minimum wage, expansions in the EITC had significant effects on hours and weeks worked. Implied elasticities range from 0.08 to 0.15, which are nearly identical to EITC elasticities on employment, suggesting that EITC effects are strongest at the extensive margin, consistent with previous findings (Hotz and Scholz, 2003; Eissa et al., 2005; Meyer and Rosenbaum, 2001; Ellwood, 2000; Grogger, 2003; Meyer and Rosenbaum, 2000; Hotz et al., 2002; and Eissa and Liebman, 1996).

In Table 5, information on hours and weeks worked are combined to create commonly used measures of employment: steady employment and full-time employment. As noted above, a single mother is defined as being steadily employed if she worked an average of 20 hours per week for 52 weeks

	Table 6											
Robustness of Estimates of Effect of Minimum Wage on Single Mothers' Employment and Hours												
	Emplo	yment	Annual Hours		Employment		Annı	ual Hours				
	≤ HS	< HS	≤ HS	< HS	≤ HS	<hs< th=""><th>≤ HS</th><th><hs< th=""></hs<></th></hs<>	≤ HS	<hs< th=""></hs<>				
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)	(7)	(8)				
Minimum	-0.046**	-0.074***	-100.6**	-175.3***								
Wage	(0.019)	(0.024)	(41.00)	(47.02)								
Log (Mini-					0.455		79.89					
mum Wage)					(0.329)		(691.5)					
One Year					-0.649**	-0.243***	-637.0	-0.565.7***				
Lag [Log (Minwage)]					(0.323)	(0.087)	(673.9)	(196.8)				
Min Wage Elasticity	-0.302	-0.619	-0.404	-1.013	-0.276	-0.346	-0.485	-0.492				
State Effects?	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y				
Year Effects?	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y				
State-Spe- cific Quadratic Time Trends?	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y				
Ν	43,840	16,370	43,840	16,370	43,840	43,840	43,840	43,840				

*** Significant at 1% level; ** Significant at 5% level; * Significant at 10% level

Standard errors are clustered at the state level. All regressions are weighted and include full list of control variables listed in Table 1.

Table 7												
Effect of Minimum Wage Increases on Wage Income and Poverty												
	Å	All	<	HS	> HS							
	Wage Income	Poverty	Wage Income	Poverty	Wage Income	Poverty						
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)						
Log (Minimum Wage)	-5970.8**	-0.046	-4281.7**	-0.268	1211.1	-0.017						
	(2642.5)	(0.076)	(2028.4)	(0.168)	(5469.2)	(0.099)						
Min Wage Elasticity	-0.454 -0.127		-0.879	-0.421	0.063	-0.084						
State Effects?	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y						
Year Effects?	Y	Y Y		Y	Y	Y						
State-Specific Quadratic Time Trends?	Y	Y Y		Y	Y	Y						
Ν	76,034	76,034	16,370	16,370	32,194	32,194						

*** Significant at 1% level; ** Significant at 5% level; * Significant at 10% level

Standard errors are clustered at the state level. All regressions are weighted and include full list of control variables listed in Table 1.

Source: Computed by the author.

Data: March 1990 to March 2005 Current Population Survey.

in the last year (1,040 annual hours) and full-time employed if she worked an average of 35 hours per week for 52 weeks in the last year (1,820 annual hours).²⁴ Consistent with the above findings, the evidence suggests that minimum wage increases adversely affect steady and full-time employment among the least educated single mothers (columns 3-6), but have no effect on more highly educated single mothers (columns 7-8). A 10 percent increase in the minimum wage is associated with an 8.5 percent reduction in steady employment and a 14.5 percent reduction in full-time employment for single mothers with less than a high school education. Taken together, the results in Tables 3-5 provide consistent evidence that minimum wage increases adversely affect less-educated single mothers' employment, usual weekly hours worked, weeks worked per year, and annual hours. The robustness of these findings is examined in Table 6.

In columns (1)-(4) of Table 6, the minimum wage level is used as the key independent variable rather than the natural log of the minimum wage. Across models for employment and annual hours, the estimated elasticities using minimum wage levels are comparable to those obtained using the natural log of the minimum wage. Neumark et al. (2004), Burkhauser et al. (2000a), Baker er al. (1999), and Page et al. (2005) suggest there may be important lagged minimum wage effects. That is, minimum wage changes in period t may affect employment and hours in period t+1. The specifications in columns (5) and (7) include both contemporaneous and lagged minimum wage variables. The implied long-run elasticities in both models are significant and are consistent with previous estimates obtained without the lag. However, the magnitude of the estimated parameter on the lagged minimum wage is larger than the coefficient on the contemporaneous minimum wage variable. In columns (6) and (8), only the lagged minimum wage variable is included. Again, the elasticities are consistent with previous findings.

The above results suggest consistent evidence of adverse employment and hours effects of minimum wage increases on the least skilled single mothers. However, effects on income and poverty are also of interest. Less-educated mothers who keep their jobs and do not experience important hours or weeks reductions as a result of a minimum wage increase may see their income rise as a result of a wage hike, which may lift them out of poverty. However, those who lose their jobs or have their hours substantially reduced as a result of a minimum wage increase may see their income decline, causing them to fall into poverty. Thus, the next set of results examines the net effect of minimum wage increases on single mothers' wage income and poverty.

Wage Income and Poverty

The results in Table 7 suggest that, on net, the adverse employment and hours effects of minimum wage increases dominate any positive effects of wage gains. While the results in Table 2A show that minimum wage hikes increase wage rates of low-skilled working single mothers, the findings in column (3) of Table 7 suggests that the minimum wage increases actually reduce their wage income. A 10 percent increase in the minimum wage is associated with an 8.8 percent reduction in the wage income of unmarried mothers without a high school degree (column 3). Falsification tests on more highly educated single mothers (column 5) suggest that the negative correlation between minimum wage increases and income is likely not driven by unmeasured heterogeneity.

Next, we turn to poverty. A number of studies (Neumark et al., 2004; Neumark and Wascher, 2001; Burkhauser et al., 1996b; Burkhauser and Finegan, 1989; Burkhauser and Harrison, 1999; Burkhauser and Sabia, 2004, 2007) have examined the effectiveness of minimum wage policy as an antipoverty tool among the working poor. The results in Table 7 suggest that, on net, raising the minimum wage is not an effective antipoverty tool among single mothers or even among less-skilled single mothers. There is little evidence that minimum wage increases have a significant effect on single mothers' overall poverty rates (column 2) or less-educated single mothers' poverty rates (column 4), findings that are consistent with Burkhauser and Sabia (2007). In sum, the results in Table 7 suggest that the adverse employment and hours effects of minimum wage increases lead to a reduction in single mothers' wage income and do not alleviate poverty among this vulnerable population.

Table 8														
Effect of Minimum Wage Increases on Welfare Receipt														
		All			< HS		> HS							
	All States 30 States ¹		Young Child (30 States)	All States	30 States ¹	Young Child (30 States)	All States	30 States ¹	Young Child (30 States)					
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)	(7)	(8)	(9)					
Log (Minimum Wage)	0.044	0.188***	0.277***	0.100	0.322*	0.429**	0.044	0.121	0.187					
	(0.072)	(0.051)	(0.100)	(0.223)	(0.181)	(0.023)	(0.068)	(0.073)	(0.134)					
Min Wage Elasticity	0.200	0.836	0.836 0.789		0.243 0.776		0.363	1.017	0.949					
State Effects?	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y					
Year Effects?	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y					
State-Specific Quadratic Time Trends?	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y					
Ν	76,034	57,692	21,110	16,370	13,629	5,787	32,194	22,635	7,271					

*** Significant at 1% level; ** Significant at 5% level; * Significant at 10% level

Standard errors are clustered at the state level. All regressions are weighted and include full list of control variables listed in Table 1. Source: Computed by the author.

Data: March 1990 to March 2005 Current Population Survey.

¹These states are AK, AL, AR, CA, DC, DE, FL, GA, IL, KS, KY, LA, MA, MI, MO, MS, NC, NJ, NM, NY, OH, OK, PA, RI, SC, SD, TN, TX, WI, and WV.

Welfare Use

Because minimum wage increases have negative effects on less-educated single mothers' employment, hours, and wage income, such hikes may have the unintended consequence of increasing welfare use. Page et al. (2005) find some evidence for this using aggregate state-level welfare caseload data. In Table 8, we attempt to replicate the findings by Page et al. (2005) using March CPS data. In the full sample of single mothers (column 1), there is a positive, but insignificant effect of minimum wage increases on single mothers' welfare use. This is consistent with the finding reported in footnote 9 of Page et al. (2005). The authors of that paper interpreted the absence of statistical significance as evidence that measurement error in the dependent variable—predicted welfare receipt probabilities—led to inflated standard errors.

In column (2), the sample is restricted to the 30 states that have at least 50 single mothers sampled in each state and in each year, which may reduce measurement error.²⁵ In this specification, there is some evidence that an increase in the minimum wage is associated with greater welfare receipt. This is also true for single mothers with a young child (under age 6), a population which is especially prone to welfare use (column 3). For these single mothers, a 10 percent increase in the minimum wage is associated with an approximately 8 percent increase in welfare receipt. However, one should exercise care in generalizing these estimates nationally given that the sample is restricted to "large" states.

As above, the welfare effects are strongest for single mothers without a high school diploma, the population which is expected to be most affected. In the sample of the largest states, a 10 percent increase in the minimum wage is associated with a 7.8 percent increase in welfare use among single mothers with a young child (column 6). Falsification tests reveal no significant effects of minimum wage increases on welfare use of more highly educated single mothers, though the coefficients are positive and large (see columns 7-9), suggesting that some caution should be taken in interpreting welfare estimates causally.

Conclusions

The 1990s and early 2000s saw important economic changes for single mothers. Employment rates, work hours, and wage

income rose, while poverty rates and welfare use declined. The evidence presented in this study suggests that while pro-work welfare reforms, a growing macro-economy, and expansions in the Earned Income Tax Credit program may have each played a role in these positive economic trends, increases in the minimum wage did not. Rather, this study finds that minimum wage increases reduced less-educated single mothers' employment, hours worked, and wage income, while failing to alleviate poverty. For single mothers without a high school diploma, a 10 percent increase in the minimum wage is associated with a 6.0 percent reduction in employment, a 7.9 percent reduction in usual weekly hours, an 8.3 percent reduction in weeks worked, a 9.9 percent reduction in wage income, and no change in poverty. There is also some evidence that higher minimum wages may have the unintended consequence of increasing public assistance use by single mothers, particularly those with young children.

The results of this study should serve as a caution to policymakers who view raising the minimum wage as a way to offer a helping hand to single mothers. While some lesseducated single mothers who do not have their work hours reduced after a minimum wage hike may be better off, others who lose their jobs or have their hours substantially reduced will be worse off; on net, this study finds that minimum wage increases actually reduce wage income among less-educated single mothers.

In contrast to increasing the minimum wage, which is poorly targeted toward poor single mothers and has important adverse employment, hours, and wage income effects for those who are less educated, a far more effective pro-work strategy would be to expand the federal Earned Income Tax Credit (EITC) or state supplements to it. The evidence in this study shows that a 10 percent increase in the state EITC refundable credit is associated with a 1.0 to 1.5 percent increase in employment for single mothers. Most working poor households-especially single mother and African American households-would benefit from the EITC, while only a small minority would gain from a minimum wage hike (Congressional Budget Office, 2007; Burkhauser et al., 1996b). And because EITC costs are not borne by employers, there will be no reduction in demand for low-skilled workers, as is the case with a minimum wage increase.

References

Aaronson, Daniel and Eric French. 2006. "Output Prices and the Minimum Wage," Employment Policies Institute, http:// www.epionline.org/studies/aaronson_06-2006.pdf.

Aaronson, Daniel and Eric French. 2007. "Product Market Evidence on the Employment Effects of the Minimum Wage," *Journal of Labor Economics* 25: 167-200.

Abowd, John, Francis Kramarz, Thomas Lemieux, and David Margolis. 1999. "Minimum Wage and Youth Employment in France and the United States," in David G. Blanchflower and Richard Freeman, eds. *Youth Unemployment and Employment in Advanced Countries*. Chicago: University Chicago Press, pp. 427-472.

Baker, M., D. Benjamin, and S. Stranger. 1999. "The Highs and Lows of the Minimum Wage Effect: A Time-Series-Cross-Section Study of the Canadian Law," *Journal of Labor Economics* 17(2): 318-350.

Black, R.M. 2001. "What Causes Public Assistance Caseloads to Grow?" *Journal of Human Resources* 36(1): 85-188.

Brandon, P.D. 1995. "An Empirical Analysis of AFDC Exits, Employment, and State-Level Minimum Wages," Center for Demography and Ecology Working Paper No. 95-24. Madison, WI: University of Wisconsin-Madison.

Brown, Charles, Curtis Gilroy, and Andrew Kohen. 1982. "The Effect of the Minimum Wage on Employment and Unemployment," *Journal of Economic Literature* 20(2): 487-528.

Burkhauser, Richard V., Kenneth A. Couch, and David C. Wittenburg. 1996a. "Who Gets What from Minimum Wage Hikes: A Re-Estimation of Card and Krueger's Distributional Analysis in Myth and Measurement: The New Economics of the Minimum Wage," *Industrial and Labor Relations Review* 49(3): 547-552.

Burkhauser, Richard V., Kenneth A. Couch, and Andrew J. Glenn. 1996b. "Public Policies for the Working Poor: The Earned Income Tax Credit versus Minimum Wage Legislation." in Solomon W. Polachek (ed.), *Research in Labor Economics* 15: 65-109.

Burkhauser, Richard V., Kenneth A Couch, and David C. Wittenburg. 2000a. "A Reassessment of the New Economics of the Minimum Wage," *Journal of Labor Economics* 18(4): 653-681.

Burkhauser, Richard V., Kenneth A. Couch, and David C. Wittenburg. 2000b. "Who Minimum Wage Increases Bite: An Analysis Using Monthly Data from the SIPP and CPS," *Southern Economic Journal*, 67 (1): 16-40.

Burkhauser, Richard V. and T. Aldrich Finegan. 1989. "The Minimum Wage and the Poor: The End of a Relationship," *Journal of Policy Analysis and Management* 8: 53-71.

Burkhauser, Richard V. and Martha Harrison. 1999. "Providing a Living Wage: Why Increases in the Minimum Wage are No Longer the Answer for Helping the Working Poor," Cornell University, Department of Policy Analysis and Management Working Paper.

Burkhauser, Richard V. and Joseph J. Sabia. 2004. "Why Raising the Minimum Wage is a Poor Way to Help the Working Poor," Employment Policies Institute, http://www.epionline.org/ study_detail.cfm?sid=71.

Burkhauser, Richard V. and Joseph J. Sabia. 2005. "Raising the Minimum Wage: Another Empty Promise to the Working Poor," Employment Policies Institute, http://www.epionline. org/studies/burkhauser_08-2005.pdf.

Burkhauser, Richard V. and Joseph J. Sabia. 2007. "The Effectiveness of Minimum Wage Increases in Reducing Poverty: Past, Present, and Future," *Contemporary Economic Policy* (Forthcoming).

Campolieti, Michele, Morley Gunderson, and Chris Riddell. 2006. "Minimum Wage Impacts from a Prespecified Research Design: Canada 1981-1997," *Industrial Relations* 45(2): 195-216.

Campolieti, Michele, Tony Fang, and Morley Gunderson. 2005. "Minimum Wage Impacts on Youth Employment Transitions, 1993-1999," *Canadian Journal of Economics* 38(1): 81-104.

Card, David and Alan B. Krueger. 1992. "The Effect of the Minimum Wage on the Fast Food Industry," *Industrial and Labor Relations Review* 46: 6-21.

Card, David and Alan B. Krueger. 1994. "Minimum Wages and Employment: A Case Study of the Fast-Food Industry in New Jersey and Pennsylvania," *American Economic Review* 84: 772-793.

Card, David and Alan B. Krueger. 1995. *Myth and Measurement: The New Economics of the Minimum Wage*. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press. Card, David, Lawrence Katz, and Alan Krueger. 1994. "Comment on David Neumark and William Wascher, 'Employment Effects of Minimum Wages and Subminimum Wages: Panel Data on State Minimum Wage Laws'," *Industrial and Labor Relations Review* 48: 487-496.

Clinton, Hillary R. 2006. "Senator Clinton Reiterates Call to Tie Increasing the Minimum Wage to Congressional Pay Increases," (July 26), http://clinton.senate.gov/news/statements/details. cfm?id=257945.

Congressional Budget Office (CBO). 2007. "Response to a Request by Senator Grassley about the Effects of Increasing the Federal Minimum Wage versus Expanding the Earned Income Tax Credit," http://www.cbo.gov/ftpdocs/77xx/doc7721/01-09-MinimumWageEITC.pdf.

Couch, Kenneth A. and David C. Wittenburg. 2001. "The Response of Hours of Work to Increases in the Minimum Wage," *Southern Economic Journal* 68(1): 171-177.

Council of Economic Advisors. 1999. "Technical Report: The Effects of Welfare Policy and the Economic Expansion on Welfare Caseloads: An Update," Washington, D.C.: The White House.

Currie, Janet and Bruce C. Fallick. 1996. "The Minimum Wage and the Employment of Youth: Evidence from the NLSY," *Journal of Human Resources* 31: 404-428.

Deere, Donald, Kevin M. Murphy, and Finis Welch. 1995. "Reexamining Methods of Estimating Minimum Wage Effects: Employment and the 1990-1991 Minimum Wage Hike," *American Economic Association Papers and Proceedings*, 85: 232-237.

Eissa, Nada and Jeffrey Liebman. 1996. "Labor supply Response to the Earned Income Tax Credit," *Quarterly Journal of Economics* 111: 605-37.

Eissa, Nada O. and Hilary Williamson Hoynes. 2005. "Behavioral Responses to Taxes: Lessons from the EITC and Labor Supply," *NBER Working Paper* No. 11729.

Ellwood, David. 2000. "The Impact of the Earned Income Tax Credit and Social Policy Reforms on Work, Marriage, and Living Arrangements," *National Tax Journal* 53(4): Part 2 (December). Fuchs, Victor R., Alan B. Krueger, and James M. Poterba. 1998. "Economists' Views about Parameters, Values, and Policies: Survey Results in Labor and Public Economics," *Journal of Economic Literature* 36: 1387-1425.

Golan, Amos, Jeffrey M. Perloff, and Ximing Wu. 2001. "Welfare Effects of Minimum Wage and Other Government Policies," Working Paper, University of California-Berkeley.

Grogger, J. 2002. "The Behavioral Effects of Welfare Time Limits," *American Economic Review* 92(2): 385-389.

Grogger, J. 2003. "The Effects of Time Limits and Other Policy Changes on Welfare Use, Work, and Income among Female-Headed Families," *Review of Economics and Statistics* 85(2): 394-408.

Grogger, J. 2004. "Time Limits and Welfare Use," *Journal of Human Resources* 39(2): 405-422.

Gunderson, Craig and James P. Ziliak. 2004. "Poverty and Macroeconomic Performance Across Space, Race, and Family Structure," *Demography* 41(1): 61-86.

Hamermesh, Daniel S. "Review Symposium: Myth and Measurement: The New Economics of the Minimum Wage," *Industrial and Labor Relations Review* 48: 835-838.

Horvath-Rose, Ann and H. Elizabeth Peters. 2001. "Welfare Waivers and Non-Marital Childbearing," in Duncan, Greg and P. Lindsay Chase-Lansdale, *For Better or For Worse: Welfare Reform and the Well-Being of Children and Families*. Edited by Russell Sage Foundation.

Hotz, Joseph V., Charles Mullin, and John Karl Scholz. 2002. "The Earned Income Tax Credit and the Labor Market Participation of Families on Welfare," Mimeo, UCLA.

Hotz, Joseph V. and John Karl Scholz. 2003. "The Earned Income Tax Credit," in Robbert Moffitt, ed., *Means-Tested Transfer Programs in the United States*. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.

Kennedy, Ted. 2005. "Senator Kennedy Offers Minimum Wage Act of 2005," (May), http://kennedy.senate.gov/~kennedy/statements/05/05/2005518409.html.

Kerry, John. 2004. Third Presidential Debate (quoted in Associated Press article, "Candidates Differ Starkly on Women's Wage Issues," http://www.womensenews.com/article.cfm/ dyn/aid/2037).

Krueger, Alan. 1995. "The Effect of the Minimum Wage When It Really Bites: A Re-examination of the Evidence from Puerto Rico," *Research in Labor Economics* 14: 1-22.

Meyer, Bruce and Dan Rosenbaum. 2000. "Making Single Mothers Work: Recent Tax and Welfare Policy and its Effects," *National Tax Journal* 53(4): Part 2 (December).

Meyer, Bruce and Dan Rosenbaum. 2001. "Welfare, the Earned Income Tax Credit, and the Labor Supply of Single Mothers," *Quarterly Journal of Economics* 116(3): 1063-1114.

Moffitt, Robert. 1992. "Incentive Effects of the U.S. Welfare System: A Review," *Journal of Economic Literature* 15(1): 1-61.

Neumark, David. 2001. "The Employment Effects of Minimum Wages: Evidence from a Prespecified Research Design," *Industrial Relations* 40(1): 121-144.

Neumark, David. 2007. "Minimum Wage Effects in the Post-Welfare Reform Era," Employment Policies Institute, http://www.epionline.org/studies/Neumark_2007.pdf.

Neumark, David and William Wascher. 1992. "Employment Effects of Minimum and Subminimum Wages: Panel Data on State Minimum Wage Laws," *Industrial and Labor Relations Review*, 46 (October): 55-81.

Neumark, David and William Wascher. 2001. "Using the EITC to Help Poor Families: New Evidence and a Comparison with the Minimum Wage," *National Tax Journal* 54 (3): 281-317.

Neumark, David and William Wascher. 2002. "Do Minimum Wages Fight Poverty?" *Economic Inquiry* 40(3): 315-333.

Neumark, David and William Wascher. 2004. "Minimum Wage, Labor Market Institutions, and Youth Employment: A Cross-Sectional Analysis," *Industrial and Labor Relations Review* 57 (2): 223-248.

Neumark, David and William Wascher. 2007. "Minimum Wages and Employment," *Foundations and Trends in Microeconomics* 3 (1-2): 1-182.

Neumark, David, Mark Schweitzer, and William Wascher. 2004. "Minimum Wage Effects throughout the Wage Distribution," *Journal of Human Resources* 39(2): 425-450.

Neumark, David, Mark Schweitzer, and William Wascher. 2005. "The Effects of Minimum Wages on the Distribution of Family Incomes: A Non-Parametric Analysis," *Journal of Human Resources* 40 (4): 867-894.

Page, Michele, Joanne Spetz, and Jane Millar. 2005. "Does the Minimum Wage Affect Welfare Caseloads?" *Journal of Policy Analysis and Management* 24(2): 273-295.

Partridge, Mark and Jamie Partridge. 1999. "Do Minimum Wage Hikes Reduce Employment? State-Level Evidence from the Low-Wage Retail Sector," *Journal of Labor Research* 20(3): 393-413.

Sabia, Joseph J. 2006. "The Effect of Minimum Wage Increases on Retail and Small Business Employment," Employment Policies Institute, http://epionline.org/study_detailcfm?sid=98.

Turner, M. 1999. "The Effects of Higher Minimum Wages on Welfare Recipiency," Unpublished mimeo, Johns Hopkins University.

Welch, Finis R. 1995. "Review Symposium: Myth and Measurement: The New Economics of the Minimum Wage," *Industrial and Labor Relations Review* 48: 842-849.

Williams, Nicolas. 1993. "Regional Effects of the Minimum Wage on Teenage Employment," *Applied Economics* 25: 1517-1528.

Endnotes

* This study was funded in part by the Employment Policies Institute. The author thanks Rich Burkhauser, Jill Jenkins, and two anonymous referees for useful comments and suggestions. Thanks also to Andrew Houtenville for assistance with the March Current Population data.

- During an October 2004 presidential debate, Senator Kerry stated, "It's long overdue time to raise the minimum wage. If we raise the minimum wage, which I will do over several years to \$7 an hour, 9.2 million women who are trying to raise their families would earn another \$3,800 a year." (Kerry, 2004)
- 2. Burkhauser and Sabia (2007) obtain these numbers using data from the Current Population Survey's Outgoing Rotation Group in March 2004.
- 3. The presence of a monopsonistic labor market provides one theoretical rationale why minimum wage hikes could, in principle, increase employment. However, recent studies by Aaronson and French (2006; 2007) suggest little evidence of monopsony power when examining the effects of minimum wage increases on output prices.
- 4. One line of criticism of the Card and Krueger (1994) fast food study concerns choice of research design (Hamermesh, 1995) and phone survey methodology (Welch, 1995). Criticism of Card and Krueger's CPS-based panel study have focused on the author's interpretation of year effects as well as the availability of sufficient within-state variation in the minimum wage to estimate policy impacts with sufficient precision (see, for example, Burkhauser et al., 2000a).
- Brandon (1995) and Turner (1999) use data from the Survey 5. of Income and Program Participation (SIPP) to estimate the effect of minimum wage increases on the probability of exit from Aid to Families with Dependent Children (AFDC) and reach opposite conclusions. However, these studies focus on only a few years of data and minimum wage effects are likely to be imprecisely estimated in short panels (Baker et al., 1999; Page et al., 2005). The Council of Economic Advisors (CEA) estimates the effects of welfare reform policies and minimum wage increases on welfare caseloads and finds that minimum wage hikes are associated with a decrease in welfare caseloads. However, Page et al. (2005) convincingly show that the treatment of state-specific time trends and the time period chosen for analysis can explain differences in their findings from that of the CEA.

- 6. However, in the minimum wage-employment results reported by Grogger (2003), there are no controls for state-specific time trends. Grogger (2003) does estimate models with state-specific linear and quadratic time trends, but does not report the full results of this estimation. He concludes that the exclusion of state-specific trends does not affect the time limit results, which are the primary focus of his paper.
- 7. The authors show that models without state-specific time trends actually find that minimum wage increases decrease welfare use and attribute this to the endogeneity of state minimum wage laws, which tend to be adopted when welfare rolls are falling.
- 8. In an analysis of residuals from regressions used in this paper, quadratic time trends better fit the data than linear trends. The sensitivity of the results was tested by including higher-order polynomials (up to five) in the specification of state trends and the results were substantively unchanged.
- 9. However, a recent paper by Sabia (2006) suggests that increased state-level variation in minimum wages in the 1997-2004 period have permitted estimation of significant minimum wage effects even after controlling for time trends.
- 10. Weighting is appropriate if one wishes to estimate the extent to which minimum wage increases will affect overall U.S. employment probabilities.
- 11. Moreover, while not expected, if measurement error is systematically correlated with state changes in minimum wage law and with single mothers' employment, then the estimate of β will be biased, though the direction of the bias is a prior uncertain. To address this concern, separate models were estimated on a sample restricted to states with at least 60 observations in each state and year. The results from these models, while not generalizable nationally, are generally consistent with estimates presented here.
- 12. The income-to-needs ratio is defined as the ratio of household income to the household-size adjusted federal poverty line.
- 13. The table in the appendix shows nominal state and federal minimum wages from 1989-2004. For years in which the federal minimum wage changed during the middle of a year, a weighted average of the federal minimum wage level during that year is coded.

- 14. An alternate measure of state economic growth was considered; the percentage change in growth from the previous period; results using that measure were not substantively different from those presented here.
- 15. States that either did not apply for approval or did not receive approval on their application were: Alaska, Kentucky, Nevada, New Mexico, and Rhode Island.
- 16. States that did not implement the waivers prior to August, 1996 were: D.C., Idaho, Kansas, Louisiana, Maine, South Carolina, and Tennessee. These states then either implemented them under the new Temporary Assistance to Needy Families (TANF) laws or rewrote them.
- 17. The maximum federal EITC credit in 2004 was 4,300. In Wisconsin, a refundable credit of 43% of the federal EITC is available for a family with three or more children, which would result in a possible maximum credit of \$6,149.
- 18. All control variables that measure dollar amounts (EITC benefits, AFDC-FS benefits, annual income, state GDP, and state mean wage) are adjusted for inflation and are measured in 2004 dollars, though this is unimportant given the inclusion of year effects in the model.
- 19. Annual hours worked is calculated as the product of usual weekly hours worked and weeks worked last year.

- 20. Imputed nominal wages of less than \$1 per hour were recoded at \$1.00; imputed nominal wages greater than \$100 per hour were recoded at \$100. The results on the wage equations were not sensitive to modest changes in top or bottom coded values.
- 21. Elasticities are calculated via the ratio of the coefficient on the log minimum wage variable and the mean of the dependent variable (reported in Table 1). Results are not sensitive to the inclusion of higher-order polynomials.
- 22. These findings are robust to the inclusion or exclusion of state economic controls and state welfare policy variables.
- 23. If estimation results for more highly-educated single mothers had indicated significant effects of minimum wage increases, this would have undermined the credibility of results for less-educated single mothers by raising suspicions that the findings in columns (2) and (3) were spurious correlations.
- 24. The results using these measures are not sensitive to minor changes in the parameters on weeks and hours used to define steady and full-time employment.
- 25. These states include AK, AL, AR, CA, DC, DE, FL, GA, IL, KS, KY, LA, MA, MI, MO, MS, NC, NJ, NM, NY, OH, OK, PA, RI, SC, SD, TN, TX, WI, and WV.

Appendix																
State Minimum Wages from 1989 to 2004 that were Higher than the Federal Minimum on January 1																
	1989	1990	1991	1992	1993	1994	1995	1996	1997	1998	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003	2004
Federal minimum	3.35	3.80	4.25	4.25	4.25	4.25	4.25	4.75	5.15	5.15	5.15	5.15	5.15	5.15	5.15	5.15
Northeast																
New England																
Maine	3.75	3.85												5.75	6.25	6.25
New Hampshire	3.65	3.75	3.85													
Vermont	3.65	3.75	3.85				4.75	4.75	5.00			5.75	6.25	6.25	6.25	6.75
Massachusetts	3.75	3.75							5.25			6.00	6.75	6.75	6.75	6.75
Rhode Island	4.00	4.25	4.25	4.45	4.45	4.45	4.45	4.45	5.15			5.65	6.15	6.15	6.15	6.15
Connecticut	4.25	4.25	4.25	4.27	4.27	4.27	4.27	4.27	4.77		5.65	6.15	6.40	6.70	6.90	7.10
Middle Atlantic																
New Jersey				5.05	5.05	5.05	5.05	5.05	5.05							
New York																
Pennsylvania	3.70	3.80														
Midwest																
East North Central																
Illinois																5.50
West North Central																
Minnesota	3.85	3.95	4.25													
lowa		3.85	4.25	4.65	4.65	4.65	4.65	4.65								
South																
South Atlantic																
Delaware								4.65	5.00			5.65	6.15	6.15	6.15	6.15
District of Columbia	4.33	4.33	4.33	4.33	4.33	5.25	5.25	5.25	5.75	5.75	6.15	6.15	6.15	6.15	6.15	6.15
East South Central																
None																
West South																
None																
West								1								
Mountain																
None																
Pacific																
Washington	3.85	4.25	4.25			4.90	4.90	4.90	4.90		5.70	6.50	6.72	6.90	7.01	7.16
Oregon		4.25	4.75	4.75	4.75	4.75	4.75	4.75	5.50	6.00	6.50	6.50	6.50	6.50	6.90	7.05
California	4.25	4.25	4.25							5.00	5.75	5.75	6.25	6.75	6.75	6.75
Pacific (noncontigu-		-	-													
ous)																
Alaska	3.85	3.85	4.30	4.75	4.75	4.75	4.75	4.75	5.25	5.65	5.65	5.65	5.65	5.65	7.15	7.15
Hawaii	3.85	3.85		4.75	5.25	5.25	5.25	5.25	5.25	5.25	5.25	5.25	5.25	5.75	6.25	6.25

Source: Updated from Burkhauser et al. (2000), Fiscal Policies Institute (2004), and the U.S. Department of Labor.

In 1990 and 1991, the federal minimum wage was not implemented until April 1. Thus, some states listed in the table have a higher state minimum wage than the federal minimum wage from January to March in those years. In 1996 and 1997, the federal minimum wage was not implemented until October 1. Thus, some states listed in the table have a higher state minimum wage than the federal minimum wage from January to September in those years.

SELECTED EPI PUBLICATIONS

Comparing The Effects Of Health Insurance Reform Proposals: Employer Mandates, Medicaid Expansions, and Tax Credits, by Ellen Meara, Meredith Rosenthal, and Anna Sinaiko, Harvard University, February 2007.

Minimum Wage Effects in the Post-welfare Reform Era, by David Neumark, University of California, Irvine, January 2007.

The Effects of the Proposed Arizona Minimum Wage Increase, by David Macpherson, Florida State University, September 2006.

The Effects of the Proposed Missouri Minimum Wage Increase, by David A. Macpherson, Florida State University August 2006.

Output Prices and the Minimum Wage, by Daniel Aaronson and Eric French, June 2006.

The Effect of Minimum Wage Increases on Retail and Small Business Employment, by Joseph J. Sabia, University of Georgia, May 2006.

The "Fair Share for Health Care Act" and New York's Labor Market, by Dr. Aaron Yelowitz, University of Kentucky, April 2006.

The Effect of Increase in Health Insurance Premiums on Labor Market Outcomes, by Katherine Baicker, University of California at Los Angeles, and Amitabh Chandra, Harvard University, October 2005.

Santa Fe's Living Wage Ordinance and the Labor Market, by Dr. Aaron Yelowitz, University of Kentucky, September 2005.

The Effects of the Proposed Pennsylvania Minimum Wage Increase, by David A. Macpherson, Florida State University, September 2005.

Raising the Minimum Wage: Another Empty Promise to the Working Poor, by Richard Burkhauser, Cornell University, August 2005.

Employer Health Insurance Mandates and the Risk of Unemployment, by Dr. Katherine Baicker, Dartmouth University, Dr. Helen Levy, University of Michigan, June 2005.

Effective Tax Rates and the Living Wage, by Dr. Aaron Yelowitz, University of Kentucky, Dr. Richard Toikka, Lewin Group, May 2005.

The Cost of Washington's Health Care Responsibility Act, by the Employment Policies Institute, February 2005.

The Economic Impact of Proposition 72 on California Employers, by Dr. Aaron Yelowitz, University of Kentucky, September 2004. The Effects of the Proposed California Minimum Wage Increase, by Dr. David A. Macpherson, Florida State University, Craig Garthwaite, Employment Policies Institute, August 2004.

Minimum Wages and Job Search: What Do Employment Effects Really Measure?, by Dr. Peter Arcidiacono, Duke University, Dr. Thomas Ahn, Duke University, August 2004.

Why Raising the Minimum Wage Is a Poor Way to Help the Working Poor, by Dr. Richard Burkhauser, Cornell University, Dr. Joseph Sabia, Cornell University, July 2004.

Wage Growth Among Minimum Wage Workers, by Dr. William E. Even, Miami University of Ohio, and David A. Macpherson, Florida State University, June 2004.

Helping Working-Poor Families: Advantages of Wage-Based Tax Credits Over the EITC and Minimum Wages, by Dr. Thomas MaCurdy, Stanford University, and Dr. Frank McIntyre, Brigham Young University, April 2004.

The Cost of California's Health Insurance Act of 2003, by Dr. Aaron Yelowitz, University of Kentucky, October 2003.

Welfare Reform and Its Effects on the Dynamics of Welfare Receipt, Employment, and Earnings, by Dr. Peter Mueser and Dr. Kenneth R. Troske, University of Missouri, September 2003.

The Effects of the Proposed Santa Fe Minimum Wage Increase, by Dr. David A. Macpherson, Florida State University, February 2003.

The Economic and Distributional Consequences of the Santa Monica Minimum Wage Ordinance, by Richard H. Sander, University of California at Los Angeles; E. Douglass Williams, University of the South; and Joseph Doherty, Empirical Research Group at the University of California Los Angeles, October 2002.

The Economic Well-Being of Low-Income Working Families, by John P. Formby and Hoseong Kim, University of Alabama, and Dr. John A. Bishop, East Carolina University, March 2002.

The Long-Term Effects of Youth Unemployment, by Thomas A. Mroz, University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill, and Timothy H. Savage, Welch Consulting Economists, October 2001.

The Effect of Minimum Wages on the Labor Force Participation Rates of Teenagers, by Walter J. Wessels, North Carolina State University, June 2001.

Winners and Losers of Federal and State Minimum Wages, by Thomas MaCurdy and Frank McIntyre, Stanford University, June 2001.

Does the Minimum Wage Reduce Poverty? by Richard K.Vedder and Lowell E. Gallaway, Ohio University, June 2001.

Evaluating the Effects of Medicaid on Welfare and Work: Evidence from the Past Decade, by Aaron S. Yelowitz, University of California at Los Angeles, December 2000.

Employment Policies

INSTITUTE

1090 Vermont Avenue NW Suite 800 Washington, D.C. 20005 202.463.7650 www.EPlonline.org

